
 
 

MORAY COUNCIL 
 

Minute of Special Meeting of the Moray Council 
 

Wednesday, 27 February 2019 
 

Council Chambers, Council Office, High Street, Elgin, IV30 1BX 
 
 
PRESENT 
 
Councillor George Alexander, Councillor James  Allan, Councillor David Bremner, 
Councillor Frank Brown, Councillor Theresa Coull, Councillor John Cowe, Councillor 
Gordon Cowie, Councillor Paula Coy, Councillor Lorna Creswell, Councillor John 
Divers, Councillor Tim Eagle, Councillor Ryan Edwards, Councillor Claire Feaver, 
Councillor Donald Gatt, Councillor Louise Laing, Councillor Graham Leadbitter, 
Councillor Marc Macrae, Councillor Aaron McLean, Councillor Maria McLean, 
Councillor Shona Morrison, Councillor Derek Ross, Councillor Ron Shepherd, 
Councillor Amy Taylor, Councillor Sonya Warren, Councillor Walter Wilson 
 
APOLOGIES 
 
Councillor Ray McLean 
 
IN ATTENDANCE 
 
The Chief Executive, the Corporate Director (Corporate Services), the Corporate 
Director (Economic Development, Planning and Infrastructure), the Chief Officer 
Health and Social Care, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services, the Head of 
Financial Services, the Head of Housing and Property, the Democratic Services 
Manager as Clerk to the Meeting. 
  
ALSO IN ATTANDANCE 
  
Maggie Bruce, External Audit 
 
 

 
 

1         Declaration of Group Decisions and Members Interests * 
 
In terms of Standing Order 20 and the Councillors’ Code of Conduct,  the meeting 
noted the SNP Group and Conservative Group respectively had discussed the budget 
related report at Item 4 on the Agenda and had reached a mutual agreement as a 
group in regard to this. There were no other declarations from Group Leaders or 
Spokespersons in regard to any prior decisions taken on how Members will vote on 
any item on the agenda or any declarations of Member’s interests in respect of any 
item on the agenda. 
 

 
2         Resolution 

 
The Council resolved that, in terms of Section 50A (4) and (5) of the Local 
Government (Scotland) Act 1973, as amended, the public and media representatives 
be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the items of business 
appearing at the relevant paragraphs of this minute as specified below, so as to avoid 
disclosure of exempt information of the class described in the appropriate paragraphs 



 
 

of Part 1 of Schedule 7A of the Act.  
  

 Paragraph Number of 
Minute 

Paragraph Number of Schedule 7A and reason  

 7  1  Information relating to staffing matters 

   11 
 Information relating to negotiations in connection with 

labour relations 

  
 

 
3         Chair of Meeting 

 
The Meeting was chaired by Councillor S Morrison. 
 

 
4         2019-20 Budget 2019-22 Financial Plan 

 
A report was submitted by the Corporate Director (Corporate Services) inviting the 
Council to set the level of Council Tax for 2019/20, to agree the Council's revenue 
and capital budgets for 2019/20 and to consider the Council's Financial Plan for 
2019/209. 
  
On the invitation of the Convener, Councillor Leadbitter in his capacity as Council 
Leader presented the proposed budget. He outlined the financial , policy and social 
demographic pressures being faced by the Council created by 10 years of the 
Government’s austerity policy, the changing demographic with people living longer 
and requiring greater support from NHS and adult social care services and Moray’s 
population growth in recent years due to the expansion of RAF Lossiemouth.  He 
further stated that other challenging issues have been the lack of reserves to cushion 
budget impacts and the impact of BREXIT and the uncertainty about future budgets 
that brings. 
  
He stated that since becoming Leader of the Council in June 2018 he has taken the 
argument for better funding arrangements, in particular the funding formula used, to 
COSLA and directly to Scottish Government Ministers and has been grateful for the 
support in that he has received from his SNP Administration colleagues and from 
other councillors who wish to see those changes. 
  
In referring to savings and efficiencies he commended Council Officers in driving out 
efficiencies in services and their continuing efforts to deliver more for less.  He 
acknowledged the role that communities and individuals are playing in running town 
halls, community centres and toilet facilities as well as getting involved in locality 
planning and in the recent campaign for more Fit Life Liesure services. 
  
He acknowledged the cross-party working that has been ongoing with other Group 
Leaders and colleagues and whilst some of those discussions have been fairly 
intense, he reflected that the experience has been positive with a collective 
acknowledgement of the serious financial challenge facing the Council and a 
collective will to get it sorted. 
  
Prior to addressing the budget proposals in detail, Councillor Leadbitter sought the 
agreement of the Council to set the level of council tax and moved approval of 
recommendation 2.1(i) of the report that the Council agree to an increase of 4.79% on 
Council Tax for 2019/20.  Councillor Bremner seconded the motion. 
  
There being no one otherwise minded this was unanimously agreed. 



 
 

  
In addressing the budget proposals in detail Councillor Leadbitter referred to the 
budget pressures as detailed in Appendix 2 of the report referring in particular to the 
pressures relating to Health & Social Care; Integrated Children’s Services; Education, 
notably school roll and class contact hours’; Pension Scheme  and Waste 
Management & Recycling costs, amounting in total to £5.153M and moved that the 
Council agree recommendation 2.1(ii) and agree the provision of £5.153M for budget 
pressures as outlined in Appendix 2 of the report.  Councillor Warren seconded the 
motion. 
  
There being no one otherwise minded this was unanimously agreed. 
  
In referring to the approach taken to identify savings he stated that along with other 
political groups in the Council the Administration had worked to protect statutory 
services notably in Education and Children’s Services and also investment in new 
housing to address the substantial demand for affordable housing.  He stated that 
throughout the process  as many stones as possible have been turned over and this 
has resulted in getting to the position swimming pools can be protected from closure 
the Active Schools Programme can be maintained. In addition it is possible to reduce 
the percentage increase for music instruction charges to 10% and to keep libraries 
open albeit there will be a reduction in hours. 
  
Following discussions with other Councillors, Councillor Leadbitter invited the Council 
to accept a proposal made by Councillor Ross to retain all of the remaining council 
run public toilets for a further year and in response to to a proposal by the 
Conservative Group to agree to reduce the percentage increase of Leisure Harbour 
fees to 5%. 
  
In referring to the use of reserves and the agreement in January 2019 that it would be 
reasonable in the circumstances to reduce the level of reserves to £4.3M with a view 
to getting them back up to a level of £5M as soon as possible, he moved that the 
Council agree recommendation 2.1(v) for the use of reserves of up to £3,312M to 
balance the budget.  Councillor Coull seconded the motion. 
  
There being no one otherwise minded this was unanimously agreed. 
  
Thereafter in referring to the initial budget proposals previously ratified by the Council 
in December 2018 and the Council decision in January 2019 to progress a further 
range of proposals he moved the Council approve recommendation 2.1(iii) as 
detailed in the report and approve the savings previously agreed for consultation 
which were set out in Appendix 3a of the report. Councillor Bremner seconded the 
motion. 
  
There being no one otherwise minded this was unanimously agreed. 
  
In conclusion Councillor Leadbitter stated that he was very grateful to his 
Administration Group colleagues, the Council’s Management Team who put in many 
hours of work to address these financial challenges and to the public for the 
messages of support, innovative ideas and questions that have been posed.  He 
stated that he was especially grateful to the staff, who are working in particularly 
challenging circumstances and to the staff who have collectively given many years of 
services but for whom those changes mean they will no longer be employed by the 
Council.  Thereafter he recommended the SNP Administration Group budget 
proposals and moved that the Council approve recommendation 2.1(iv) to agree the 
additional savings totalling £2M as set out in Appendix 3b of the report including the 



 
 

additional changes as previously stated. 
  
Councillor Eagle stated that this was a very difficult time for Moray and all Members 
felt the effects of the budget on communities.  The savings being proposed would 
undoubtedly impact on all and the Council needed to ensure the very best partnership 
working it can with individuals, groups and organisations throughout Moray to ensure 
where possible we mitigate the consequences of these savings.  He acknowledged 
the great work that many of Moray’s communities already do and urged as many as 
possible to come forward to help develop our communities in the future.  In referring 
to the modernisation programme Councillor Eagle stated that all Councillors and 
Officers were working towards this long term programme to create a prosperous 
future for Moray and it was imperative to move this forward at speed over the next 12 
months.  He welcomed the cross party working which is taking place and welcomed 
constructive dialogue moving forward.  He thanked staff for their help during this 
process. In conclusion he stated that none of the Conservative Group nor indeed any 
others would have wanted to make the choices they have had to consider this year 
and that these are not a reflection on the great work staff do but are based on a bad 
financial situation that the Council is working to move away from. With transparency 
and open communication with communities Councillor Eagle expressed his strong 
belief that Moray can move forward from this dark time to a much brighter future 
  
In seconding the motion Councillor Alexander stated that it came as no surprise to 
him that the budget was as awful as it was as it has been known for the last 3 to 
4years that this would be a very difficult budget.  He stated that it has been 
encouraging to see over the past six months how well Councillors have managed to 
work together. He stated that the public must be assured of steadfast leadership and 
recognise at a council level there is so much more that unites than divides. In 
referring to the previous months and the proposals that have been tabled then 
removed, he was of the opinion that the public cannot accuse Councillors of not 
listening but must also realise that not everything can be taken on board.  He referred 
to the risks associated with some of the proposals and reiterated the need for the 
community to support them.  In seconding the motion he asked that the cross party 
working become stronger going forward. 
  
There being no one otherwise minded the Council unanimously agreed 
recommendation 2.1(iv) and approved the additional savings totalling £2,101,000 as 
listed in APPENDIX 3b, subject to consultation for savings marked c, including the 
following additional changes: 

   a)  No library closures, reduction in hours only (subject to consultation) 

   b)  Retention of all public toilets for a further year; 

   c)  Reduce increase of Leisure Harbour Fees to 5%, and 

   d) 
 Reduce increase of Music Instruction fees to 10% (to be funded by reducing the 
budget pressure for out of area placements). 

  
Thereafter the Council further agreed: 

  i)  
Capital expenditure for 2019/2020 as set out in the indicative ten year Capital 
Plan in APPENDIX 4 and described in APPENDIX 5 of the report;   

   ii) 
That preliminary work to revert to capital expenditure based on asset 
management principles rather than Make Do or Mend is commenced, with a 
view to implementing this in full by 2022/23;   

   iii) 
Charges for harbours, leisure facilities and burial grounds, which form part of 
the proposed / agreed savings as listed in APPENDIX 6a, APPENDIX 6b and 
APPENDIX 6c of the report respectively;   



 
 

   iv) 
Not to lift residual (green) bins containing garden waste, in line with the existing 
refuse collection policy as it relates to contamination in recycling waste bins;  

   v) 
To join the Digital Office to support the development of digital services in Moray, 
and 

   vi) 
 Promotion of e-billing for Council Tax as described in paragraphs 5.2.14  and 
5.2.15 of the report. 

  
The Council  also further agreed to note: 

  vii)  
The conditions placed on the council in terms of the settlement letter from the 
Cabinet Secretary for Finance and the Constitution; 

   viii) 

That the budget is based on the figures issued by the Scottish Government in 
December 2018 and January 2019 and that the council's budget will be 
amended to reflect any changes made by the Scottish Parliament when the 
Scottish budget is approved; and 

   ix) 
that the Chair of Moray Integration Joint Board (MIJB) has written to the Chief 
Executive formally notifying him that MIJB anticipates an overspend of £1.5 
million in 2018/19, which falls to be part-funded by the council. 

 
  
  
  
 

 
5         Treasury Management Strategy Statement and Prudiential Indicators 

 
A report was submitted by the Corporate Director (Corporate Services) asking the 
Council to approve the Treasury Management Strategy and the Investment Strategy 
for 2019/20 and to approve the indicators which will be used to measure the Council's 
performance in capital investment decisions. 
  
Following consideration the Council agreed: 
  
(i)   the Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2019/20; 
(ii)   the Investment Strategy for 2019/20 as outlined in Appendix 1 of the report; 
(iii)  the Prudential Indicators and Limits for 2019/20 as outlined in Appendix 3 of the 
report, and 
(iv)  to note the indicative Purdential Indicators and limits for 2020/21 and 2021/22. 
  
 

 
6         Housing Revenue Account Annual Budget 2019 

 
A report was submitted by the Corporate Director (Economic Development, Planning 
and Infrastructure) asking the Council to approve the Housing Revenue Account 
(HRA) Budget and Housing Investment Plan for 2018/19 for approval. 
  
Councillor Laing, in her capacity as Chair of the Communities Committee, presented 
the HRA Budget stating that due to a number of factors as outlined in the report no 
rent increase is proposed for 2019/20  and that the main areas of revenue 
expenditure will continue to be in repairs and maintenance, financing costs and 
staffing.  The use of capital from current revenue (CFCR) will continue to play an 
important role in helping the Council to reduce its borrowing costs with £3.7million set 
aside within this budget for this purpose.  Councillor Laing further stated that capital 
investment for the year ahead is projected at £23 milliion, £17 million of that to be 
invested in new build housing with the remainder to be spent on planned 
maintenanceand improvements such as new heating systems, kitchen replacements 



 
 

and new door and windows which reflects the priorities identified by tenants. 
Councillor Laing further stated that a review of the Housing Business Plan will be 
completed in 2019 which will ensure that the Council’s housing activities remain 
fundable and affordable and will consider current and future risks and also future rent 
levels.  In conclusion Councillor Laing commended the work of the Housing Team in 
producing the HRA Budget. 
  
Following consideration the Council agreed: 
  
  
(i)         the proposed HRA Budget (APPENDIX I of the report) and Housing 
Investment Plan (APPENDIX II of the report); 
  
(ii)        no council house rent increase for 2019/20; 
  
(iii)       that garage site rents are increased by 7% (this is a two yearly increase); 
  
(iv)       service developments at a cost of £39k;  
  
(v)        that grass cutting charges are increased by 3.5%; and 
  
(vi)       to note the three year projection to 2022 (APPENDIX III of the report) which 
includes all of the above, (i) through to (v). 
 

 
7         Budget 2019-20 - Workforce Implications [Paras 1 and 11] 

 

• Information relating to staffing matters; 
• Information relating to any consultations or negotiations in connection with any 

labour relations; 
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